Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

September 15, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. on Tuesday, September 15, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Brent Olive, Dr. Gregory Pitts, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Robert Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Wayne Bergeron, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
1.
Approval of Minutes from September 1, 2009.  The amended minutes were approved by consensus and will be reposted on our website.

2.
Report from the Board of Trustees Meeting on September 11 (Paul Kittle).  Dr. Kittle reported the highlights from the BOT meeting as follows:

-
The Board accepted the bid for work on Keller Hall which is expected to be complete by the summer of 2010.

-
The Black Box bid came in at $1.8 and $1.2 was expected so this project has been put on hold.

-
The HVA system for Bibb Graves, Stevens Hall, Floyd Science, and Lafayette needs to be replaced and we will send out bids for these replacements.

-
The Board approved the name change of Public Safety to University Police.

-
The Board approved the resolution of ten million dollars toward the new science building.

3.
Report from the ACHE Meeting on September 11.  Dr. Hansen stated that he attended the ACHE meeting because two of our departments had proposals and both passed.  The geography options passed and the film and digital media option passed.  Dr. Hansen mentioned the hard work that Jason Flynn put into this new film and digital media option and sent congratulations to him.
4.
Report from COAD.  Dr. Hansen stated that the rest of our agenda items numbered 8-12 were from the COAD meeting and will be discussed later in our meeting.
5.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of English.  Dr. Smith moved for acceptance of the undergraduate curriculum proposal to add a statement about a penalty for plagiarism to the catalog description for the Honors Program in English.  The added statement is:  “Students who commit an act of academic dishonesty (as defined in English Department Policy) in any English course will become ineligible to complete the sequence or to graduate with ‘honors in English.”   
The second proposal was to adjust the SAT score for English Honors to match the ACT score.  The proposed change would be:  “Students with a minimum score of 28 on the ACT English Subtest or a minimum of 630 on the SAT English Subtest may choose to enroll in the Honors Program in English.´ 

The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.
6.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Music and Theatre.  Dr. McCullough made a motion to create a new course, MU 011 Performance Attendance (0), for the purpose of organizing, monitoring and evaluating music students’ learning experiences through attendance at performances such as recitals and concerts.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.


Dr. McCullough made a motion to add a requirement of six semesters of MU 011 to music major degree options II (performance), III (vocal/choral), and IV (instrumental).  He reported that the Department of Secondary Education had been consulted.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.


Dr. McCullough made a motion to change the prerequisites for applied music courses to departmental approval for 100-level applied music courses and the directly preceding levels of applied music courses as prerequisites for 200, 300, and 400-level applied music courses.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.


Dr. McCullough made a motion to change the titles of MU 131 Class Piano, MU 132, Class Piano and MU 133 Class Piano to MU 131 Class Piano I, MU 132 Class Piano II, and MU 133 Class Piano III.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.

7.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Psychology.  Dr. Joubert made a motion to add MA 115 or MA 125 to satisfy the Area III mathematics requirement for psychology majors.  Presently only MA 112 is listed.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.

8.
Student Suspension for Disciplinary Reasons.  Dr. Hansen shared an email from Kim Greenway regarding academic honesty policies.  He stated that in the early 2000s the University Catalog language on academic dishonesty was changed and he is not sure how it was changed and what processes it went through to change from academic affairs to student affairs.  Most faculty are still under the assumption that they may assign a grade of F for academic dishonesty and Dr. Hansen stated that he believes that is okay if included in the syllabus.  The current catalog policy states, “… offenses are reported to the Vice President for Academic Affairs and Provost for referral to the University Student Discipline System for disposition.”  This led to discussion among the department chairs and it was reported that Jim Riser is working on a student academic honesty policy in an ad hoc committee of the Academic Affairs Division.  
9.
UNA Mission Statement.  Dr. Hansen shared with the department chairs a proposed UNA Mission Change that Andrew Luna brought to the COAD which will have to be approved by the Board of Trustees.  Dr. Hansen asked if anyone saw any problems to please email him so he can pass suggestions on the mission statement to the COAD.  The following characters in red denote proposed changes:  As a regional, state-assisted institution of higher education, the University of North Alabama pursues its Mission of engaging in teaching, research, and service in order to provide educational opportunities for students, including the development of select core competencies; an environment for discovery and creative accomplishment; and a variety of outreach activities meeting the professional, civic, cultural, and economic development needs of our region in the context of a global community.
10.
Department Chair Evaluation.  Dr. Hansen shared a revised department chair evaluation form and pointed out the revision on page three - personnel issues.  He asked the department chairs to take a look at this again and if they see problems to email him.  Dr. Muse suggested that there should be a response for “Don’t Know” or “No Basis for Judgment”.

11.
Major Field Test: proposed procedures.  Sue Wilson brought to the COAD a suggestion that each department create a zero credit course for the Major Field Test that can be assigned a grade of S or U and this will assist in degree audits.  There was a suggestion that this be for exit exams and not limited to MFT.  There was a suggestion that registration for these courses be held in the departments.  Dr. Hansen mentioned that Dr. Thornell is asking questions on what use the departments are making of MFT and CAAP data and he stressed the importance of looking at this data and making changes based on what you find.
12.
Faculty Roster Form Revision.  Dr. Hansen referred to the SACS website and stated that the Faculty Roster Form will be modified and he will get a copy to the department chairs.  When faculty are hired this roster will list what they are qualified to teach upfront. 

13.
Advisement Issue Regarding ROTC Cadets.  LTC Bergeron stated that the Army is not on the five-year model; their scholarships are for four years.  There are been five or six times since he has been here that seniors have been required to go for an extra semester because at the very end their advisors state there is an additional requirement that has not been mentioned before.  He asks for help from all departments with ROTC students as their advisees to plan out their college careers and helping students pay special attention to courses that are only taught in certain semester to help keep them on track.  The difference in a four-year degree and even an additional semester could make the difference in these students being commissioned or not or them having to pay for the extra semesters out of their own pockets.
14
Other.  

-Phil Bridgmon encouraged everyone to take the QEP survey.

-Paul Kittle handed out curriculum proposals for the next meeting.

-Craig Christy asked if we could relook at requiring a week’s notice for curriculum proposals.

-There was discussion about the need for a process to allow professor to take action if a student never attends.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:29 a.m.

Minutes prepared by Debbie Tubbs on September 28, 2009.  Minutes approved by Vagn K. Hansen on September 28, 2009.  Minutes will be presented to department chairs for approval on September 29, 2009.  These minutes were approved on September 29, 2009.
